

Minutes

Nebraska Child Abuse Prevention Fund Board 

Friday, February 3, 2017
12:00 noon – 4:00 p.m. 
Nebraska Children and Families Foundation 

Lincoln, Nebraska
Board Members Present: Dr. Lisa Knoche, Dr. Todd Bartee, Dr. Mary Fran Flood, Mary Beth Hanus, Shelly McQuillan, Judy Martin (for Dr. Tom Williams), and Emily Kluver (for Doug Weinberg)

Guests: PIWI facilitators (via Zoom)
 Support Staff Present: Betty Medinger, Kathy Stokes. Kevin Hensel and Brenda Weyers were present from 1:00-1:30 only. 

1. Call to Order and Minutes.   
Lisa called the meeting to order at 12:15
Following review, a motion was made and seconded to approve the meeting minutes for December 2nd.  A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes. The motion was approved unanimously.
2. Budget Report and LB 46 Update. 
Emily distributed a budget report.  She explained the review process.  

LB 46 Bill was introduced by Senator Watermeier for a customized license plate with part of the proceeds to come to the NCAPF Board.  It made it through committee and 3 senators, including Morfield, have made several amendments to change the wording on the plate but not the NCAPF Board as the recipient. Revenue could be @ $36,000 annually.  Another proposed change, LB307, doesn’t directly impact the board but impacts the statute on fees for divorce decrees and civil legal fees; the board’s percentage would remain the same.   
3. Marketing & Communications
Kevin and Brenda presented: 
a. Prevention Store and Councils. Nebraska Children conducted three informational webinars for prevention councils and coalitions on resources for child abuse prevention month and the prevention store website.  There are 17 councils/coalitions this year. Todd asked about council use of prevention stores items.  Kathy and Brenda summarized the annual survey, informal reports and other information exchange that informs the items and process.  
b. Options for additional media include radio ads for 1- 4 months in 60 communities with corresponding websites.  Discussion followed regarding other media for the future, e.g., television or theater ads. Nebraska Children tracks website hits, location and frequency of radio ads, and gross impressions.  There was brief discussion about the desirability of promoting local stories.  Mary Beth suggested considering targeted digital ads with schools.  
4.  Program Updates  
A one-page program update with information on the following items was distributed

Mid-year progress reports were due on January 31st.   

PIWI.  The board discussed the anticipated changes in the scope of work and budget amendments for the North Platte’s support of PIWI in Keith county. Shelly will attend a meeting on the partnership for PIWI in Keith County.  Group discussion recognized the challenges of many efforts to engage parents.  Schools could be a partner, though it can be challenging to get their attention and time.  Betty suggested approaching afterschool programs.

PCIT.  Kathy reported that nine therapists from four grantee communities will participate in the PCIT Advanced/Recalibration training in March. The training will be provided by Masters Level trainers from the Oklahoma University PCIT Training Center. 
Community Cafés.  Three of the four grantees have completed one or more Café series.  In the second quarter, two support calls with the national consultant were conducted and two will be conducted in the third quarter.

Bring Up Nebraska.  The Prevention Store opened in January.  Three webinars and numerous other communications were conducted to facilitate ordering and participation by local prevention councils and coalitions.  
PIWI Grantee Presentation:  
Lisa Sievers of Dakota County Connections presented.  She is a special education teacher, has a parent education background, and likes working at the beginning of children’s lives.  She began by helping with a PIWI class, then became facilitator.  In Pender had a group of about 10 families, mostly with babies, in 8-week program. Another session was conducted on the reservation in Winnebago in partnership with 
Educare.  Ten families, most with two children participated.  The session began with sensory developmental topic and ended with large motor activity.  Parents needed to be reminded to attend.  They did not provide incentives for attendance but parents received a book on the last night.  Parents liked the time just for mom and/or dad and the baby or toddler without distractions.  There was a meal but no childcare, which would have been helpful in Winnebago.  The parents would like to attend another session.  One mother said she found more ways to carve out time to just play.  Another said she learned about helping children handle conflicts, working out their own problems.  Facilitators had observed that parents sometimes didn’t know how to interact with their newborns.  They did an experiment with the “still face” with the Pender group and the parents liked it. 
Stacy Langenkamp with the Platte-Colfax Zero2Eight coalition is and administrator at Youth for Christ which has a teen parent program. Their parent classes meet every first and third Thursday and PIWI is part of one of those.  They also see the parents/moms in school or other places.  All PIWI sessions are held in Columbus and may also include some one-on-ones to support attendance.  So far this school year, they have completed five classes in a session with 17 parents/caregivers participating.   All participants are Hispanic, first time parents and struggling financially.   In some cases, both parents participate and in others, another person is involved.  This year they have needed to do more one-on-ones as many of the girls work, which is good, but can make it difficult to find time for PIWI.  Still, attendance was good. The facilitators try to be positive role models for the parents and to get to know them.  PIWI is valuable to Youth for Christ as it is another contact from before birth to the first year or so—and they can observe changes in the parents’ interactions with their infants and toddlers in the classes.  They can see and feel the excitement.  They have worked well with the coalition and can make referrals for other assistance that the parents need. The coalition has helped with incentives for attendance.  
Heather Buttaro is the Coordinator of the Platte-Colfax Zero2Eight coalition.  She said Youth for Christ is the largest sponsor of PIWI but three other groups also facilitate sessions: one in Sixpence with mostly Hispanic and/or young moms, one through Healthy Families America, and one through Early Head Start. The latter two are just beginning classes now.  Almost all families participating have low-incomes.   Diapers (one or two packages) seem to be a huge incentive, and they also have a meal at each class.  They have a lot of dads or both parents or partners involved.  There were 53 families with 60 kids involved last year, though some didn’t attend every class. PIWI is growing.  Betty asked how families hear about it and Heather replied that most of sponsoring programs do outreach and now some families are also referred through Community Response.  Some word of mouth and other connections also occur, e.g., the coalition receives a call from DHHS regarding parenting needs.  

Lisa K. asked about any connections between parents in the group; what do facilitators see happening? Lisa S. said most parents already know each other in her group and they all exchanged phone numbers and arranged play dates.  Stacy said most teen parents in her classes also knew each other through school or other places.  Sometimes other classes are added, e.g., a pre-session birthing class.   Heather said that in observing the different PIWI groups, participants seem to be a little bit rigid and in competition with each other in the beginning, and then they transition to working together and become more tight knit as a group, e.g., praising each other.  Lisa said that happens in her groups too. 
5. Planning and Allocations

First Lady’s Prevention Initiative.  Lisa provided an update on the First Lady’s statewide prevention initiative. The initiative will have multiple phases; one-on-one conversations with key stakeholders and communities are part of the first phase.  A communication plan will be developed.  One question is the use of Bring Up Nebraska.  Is the board interested in being a partner with the initiative through this name and otherwise?  Emily said the initiative wanted a name, a way to brand it. Bring Up Nebraska might be fitting and one way to partner.  The state team asked Lisa to join a smaller planning group.  Planning will occur over the coming year and results are expected to include policy recommendations before the next legislative session.   Lisa said there is a goal of common messaging, training, and a guide book.  The initiative team is looking for threads to connect.  It seems like the time is right for the NCAPF Board to be involved, a way to magnify its efforts.   Emily would like to see at least three new communities begin Community Response over the phases of the plan.  

Mary Beth mentioned the three dioceses (which also include the Protective Factors in their training).  Emily said faith based partnerships are important. The challenge is to talk about shared goals about roles.   Shelly asked about 1184 teams and Emily explained difference of focus between children and families already in the system and the goal of keeping more out of system.  All Community Response coalitions have a navigator and the purpose is more upstream and family-centered compared to 1184 teams.  Shelly said the effort might involve- medical, faith based, school activity associations, community health workers, and regional behavioral health centers.  Juvenile Justice is also involved.  Emily suggested keeping the initiative as a standing agenda item.  A motion was made to approve the use of “Bring Up Nebraska” as an umbrella to the First Lady’s statewide prevention planning effort and that the Board would partner with this initiative   The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.     
Remaining Allocations for 2016-2017.  Board members reviewed charts of the allocations for the past year and the current year-to-date.  Proposals for remaining allocations included the following:

a. Circle of Security-Parenting (COS-P).  Betty said the NCAPF Board might contract with the Nebraska Association for the Education of Young Children (NAEYC) to work with interested communities.  Mary Fran noted that some reputable professionals say clients like COS-P.  Dr. Mark Hald is one of the biggest supporters in the state right now.  Grant funds would support a session for 8 families for 8 weeks through reimbursement of costs for facilitators and meals. The challenge will be in administering many small contracts.  Judy asked about evaluation.  Lisa said it might be okay to just have participant information for the short term of the grant (about 3 months).  Mary Fran agreed.  Mary Beth suggested providing funds to those that want to conduct several sessions.  
b. PIWI through the York Coalition.  This coalition has expressed interest in beginning PIWI through training facilitators and beginning sessions soon. 
A motion was made to allocate up to $30,000 for communities that can implement COS-P sessions before the end of May, and up to $4,000 for PIWI through the York coalition.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously. 

c. Marketing & Communications and Zero to Five books. Board members suggested adding a bookmark or insert to credit the NCAPF Board and Bring Up Nebraska.    
A motion was made to approve contracts for up to $50,000 for public awareness for 2016-2017 to include radio and bus ads through June, and $5,800 for Zero to Five books.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously. 

d. UNMC proposal for PCIT Survey.  Kathy described the survey as a way to gather additional information from therapists and community coalition leaders.  The survey would help answer questions of interest to the Board that remained or were raised by the PCIT Study completed last year.  
e. Early Childhood Mental Health Implementation Center proposal from CCFL Betty provided background information on this proposal.  Nebraska Children supports Early Childhood Social-Emotional Development through the Rooted in Relationships initiative and other work; CCFL supports Child-Parent Psychotherapy and Reflective Consultation.  The Erickson Institute (Chicago) will bring training on supportive supervision in a pilot and we will study this in influencing workforce development and we could consider including PCIT in the study.  We are also trying to secure private funds to support supervision.  

The proposal from CCFL would develop statewide capacity to support PCIT at a different level.  Mary Fran expressed approval. Emily mentioned this would shift the balance of total allocations.   Lisa noted the balance of annual allocations is part of a strategic planning discussion that still needs to occur.  
A motion was made to improve existing PCIT services through up to $3,000 for UNMC to develop, conduct and report on a survey with therapists and coalition leaders, and up to $10,000 to CCFL to develop a proposal for support.  The motion was seconded and passed unanimously. 
2017-2018 allocations
Following brief discussion, the following allocations for 2017-2018 were approved:

 PIWI and PCIT.  A motion was made to maintain current support of PIWI and PCIT in five communities and to expand to up to two additional communities, in the amount of up to $150,000.  The motion was seconded and was approved unanimously.

Training of Trainers. A motion was made to provide up to $10,000 for CSSP to lead a combined Training of Trainers for Strengthening Families Protective Factors and Youth Thrive Promotive and Protective Factors in July.  The motion was seconded and approved unanimously. 
6. Policy and Procedures.  
Policy and procedure updates were not discussed due to lack of time. 
7. General Updates and 2017 Meeting Schedule
 The next meeting will be determined by responses to a Doodle calendar. The meeting was adjourned at 

 approximately 4:20 p.m. 
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